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REP. GIULIANO (23rd): 
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May 2, 2014 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Mr. Speaker and my 

colleagues would see like to draw your attention to 

004749 

Christian Spencer who is with us in the well of the House. 

Christian will be graduating next week from Southern 

Connecticut State University. He will be receiving a B.S. 

in Political Science. 

This past fall Christian was an intern in the fall of 

2013 with the House Republican Communications Office, and 

this upcoming fall he will be a graduate student at 

Carnegie Mellon University in Public Policy and 

Management. I ~ould ask my colleagues to please give 

Christian a warm General Assembly welcome. Thank you, Mr. 

Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Congratulations, sir, and good luck in your life's 

pursuit, sir. If we could return to the call of the 

Calendar, would the Clerk please call House Calendar 

Number 435. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 21, House Calendar 435, favorable report of 

the joint standing committee On Finance, Revenue, and 

Bonding. House Bill 5466, AN ACT CONCERNING DEPARTMENT OF 

REVENUE SERVICES PROCEDURES FOR BACKGROUND CHECKS ON JOB 
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APPLICANTS AND TAXATION OF COMPRESSED NATURAL GAS UNDER 

THE MOTOR VEHICLE FUELS TAX. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

0047~0 

Thank you, sir. The esteemed chair -- House chair of 

the Finance, Revenue, and Bonding Committee. 

Representative Widlitz, you have the floor. 

REP. WIDLITZ (98th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker, good afternoon you to. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Good afternoon, madam. 

REP. WIDLITZ (98th): 

Mr. Speaker, I move acceptance of the joint 

committee's favorable report and passage of the bill. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Motion before the Chamber, subject to the joint 

committee's favorable report and passage of the bill. 

Please proceed, madam. 

REP. WIDLITZ (98th): 

Yes, thank you Mr. Speaker. Mr. Speaker, I have a 

strike-all -- the Clerk has a strike-all amendment, LCO 

Number 4784. Will he please call, and I be allowed to 

summarize? 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, madam 
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Will the Clerk please call LCO Number 4748 to be 

signified as House Amendment "A." 

THE CLERK: 

004751 

LCO Number 4784 designated House "A," and offered by 

Representative Widlitz and Senator Fonfara. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

The Representative seeks leave of the Chamber to 

summarize the amendment. Is there objection to 

summarization? Is there objection? Seeing none, please 

proceed with your summarization, madam. 

REP. WIDLITZ (98th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Mr. Speaker, this is a 

strike-all amendment that combines a few of the finance 

bills to move this process along a little bit in the House 

chamber this afternoon. The bills that are combined are, 

along with House Bill 5466, ,senate Bill 390, Senate Bill 

367, and Senate Bill 369. I move adoption, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Motion before the Chamber is adoption of House "A." 

Adoption of House "A." Will you comment on House "A"? 

Will you comment on House "A"? 

Representative Williams, sir, of the 68th. 

REP. WILLIAMS (68th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker from the 73rd, good afternoon 
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to you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank -- good afternoon, sir. 

REP. WILLIAMS (68th): 

179 
May 2, 2014 

If I may through you, a couple of questions to the 

proponent of the amendment. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Please proceed, sir. 

REP. WILLIAMS (68th): 

004752 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. Probably just one question 

actually. As I understand it, this bill, the substitute 

language that's before us deals with a number of different 

issues that the Finance Committee passed. I think 

unanimously if not near unanimously on every occasion. 

It has to do with the estate tax, eliminating the 

double taxation thereof. Public listings of the denied 

licenses, how we resolve the issue of removing people from 

the delinquent taxpayers list, the estate tax, and some 

other issues. 

Through you to Representative Widlitz, is it fair to 

say that there have been no substantive or policy changes 

made to any of the bills that we are now combining into 

this strike-all amendment? Through you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 
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REP. WIDLITZ (98th): 
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Through you, Mr. Speaker, thank you to the ranking 

004753 

member for summarizing the bill for me. I thank you for 

that. And you are correct, these bills have all moved 

through the Finance Committee with bipartisan support. 

Through you, Mr. Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Williams. 

REP. WILLIAMS (68th): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I thank the Chairwoman of 

the Finance Committee for her answers. I see my good 

friend, Commissioner Sullivan was here to ensure that all 

of his bills got done and in one day, I think, and I would 

urge support for the amendment and for the underlying 

bill. Thank you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Thank you, sir 

Will you comment further on House "A"? Will you 

comment further on House "A"? If not J:'ll try your minds. 

All those in favor of House "A" signify by saying aye. 

REPRESENTATIVES: 

Aye . 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 
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Opposed? The ayes have it. Amendment passes 

Will you comment further on the bill as amended? 

004754 

Will you comment further on the bill as amended? If not, 

will staff and guests please come. to the well of the 

House, and members please take your seats. The machine 

will be open. 

THE CLERK: 

The House of Representatives is voting by roll; 

Members to the Chamber please. The House of 

Representatives is voting by roll. Members to the Chamber 

please. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Have all the members voted? Have all the members 

voted? If all members have voted, could you check the 

board to see if your vote has been properly cast. If all 

the members have voted, the machine will be locked and the 

Clerk will take the tally 

Will the Clerk please announce the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

House Bill 5466 as amended by House "A." 

Total number voting 148 

Necessary for passage 75 

Those voting Yea 148 

Those voting Nay 0 



• 

• 

• 

vd/mr/ch/gm/jf/cd 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Those absent and not voting 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Bill as amended passes 

3 
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Will the Clerk please call Calendar Number 401. 

THE CLERK: 

004755 

On page 21, Calendar Number 401, favorable report of 

the joint standing committee on Finance, Revenue, and 

Bonding. Substitute House Bill Number 5489~AN ACT 

CONCERNING THE INTEGRITY OF THE BUSINESS REGISTRY. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Representative Ritter, sir, of the 1st District. 

REP. RITTER (1st): 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I move acceptance of the 

joint committee's favorable report and passage of the 

bill. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER BERGER: 

Motion before the before the Chamber is acceptance of 

the joint committee's favorable report and passage of the 

bill 

Will you comment further, sir. 

REP. RITTER (1st): 

Yes, thank you, Mr. Speaker. I believe the Clerk is 

in possession of an amendment, LCO Number 4829, and I ask 

that when the amendment is called I be granted leave of 
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SENATOR LOONEY: 

Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

288 
May 7, 2014 

Thank you, Madam President. One additional item to 
place on the Consent Calendar at this time. It's 
Calendar Page 25, Calendar 562, Substitute for House 
Bill Number 5466. I move to place that 1tem on the 
Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

So ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. Now, Madam President, if 
the Clerk would list the items on the Consent Calendar 
SOiwexnignt proceea to a vote. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr. Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

We have items from previously adopted Senate Agendas, 
House Bill 5525, Senate Bill 152, House Bill 5528, 
House Bill 5311. 

On Calendar Page 5, Calendar 327, House Bill 5099. 

Also on Page 5, Calendar 330, House Bill 5441. 

On Page 6, Calendar 341, House Bill 5117. 

Calendar 338, House Bill 5323. 

Calendar 344, House Bill 5442 . 

003473 
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Calendar 500, House Bill 5547. 

On Page 18, Calendar 507, House Bill 5530. 

On Page 19, Calendar 512, House Bill 5386. 

Calendar 514, House Bill 5521. 

Calendar 516, House Bill 5500. 

Calendar 517, House Bill 5305. 

On Page 20, Calendar 527, House Bill 5592. 

Calendar 528, House Bill 5453. 

On Page 21, Calendar 531, House Bill 5299. 

Calendar 533, House Bill 5290. 

On Page 22, Calendar 541, House Bill 5456 . 

Calendar 539, House Bill 5294. 

On Page 24, Calendar 551, House Bill 5588. 

Calendar 552, House Bill 5269. 

On Page 25, Calendar 564, House Bill 5489. 

Calendar 562, House Bill 5446. 

On Page 26 

THE CHAIR: 

Hold on. Okay. Sorry. Please proceed. 

THE CLERK: 

On Page 26, Calendar 568, House Bill 5434. 

Calendar 569, House Bill 5040. 

Calendar 566, House Bill 5535. 

290 
May 7, 2014 

003475 
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SENATOR LOONEY: 
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If we might pause for just a moment to verify a couple 
of additional items. 

Madam President, to verify an additional item, I 
believe it was placed on the Consent Calendar and 
Calendar Page 30, on Calendar Page 30, Calendar 592, 
Substitute for House Bill 5476. 

THE CHAIR: 

It is, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

It is on? Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam 
President. If the Clerk would now, finally, Agenda 
Number 4, Madam President, Agenda Number 4 one 
additional item ask for suspension to place up on 
Agenda Number 4 and that is, ask for suspension to 
place on the Consent Calendar an item from Agenda 
NUiiilier (I. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Madam President, and that item is 
Substitute House Bill Number 5566 from Senate Agenda 
Numoer . 

Thank you, Madam President. If the Clerk would now, if 
we might call for a vote on the Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr. Clerk. Will you please call for a Roll Call Vote 
on the Consent Calendar. The machine will be opened. 

THE CLERK: 

An immediate Roll Call has been ordered in the Senate . 

003480 
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An immediate Roll Call on Consent Calendar Number 2 
has been ordered in the Senate. 

THE CHAIR: 

If all members have voted, all members have voted, the 
machine will be closed. Mr. Clerk will you please 
call the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

Consent Calendar Number 2. 

Total number voting 36 
Necessary for adoption 19 
Those voting Yea 36 
Those voting Nay 0 
Those absent and not voting 0 

THE CHAIR: 

The Consent Calendar passes. Senator Looney . 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. Two additional items to 
take up before the, our final vote on the implementer. 
If we might stand for just, for just a moment. 

The first item to mark Go is, Calendar, to remove from 
the Consent Calendar, Calendar Page 22, Calendar 536, 
House Bill 5546. If that item might be marked Go. 

And one additional item, Madam President, and that was 
from Calendar, or rather from Agenda Number 4, ask for 
suspension to take it up for purposes of marking it 
Go, that is House Bill, Substitute for House Bill 
5417. Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

003481 
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Frantz, and Representative Williams -­
somewhere -- and members of the committee. 

When the Secretary began, he said he was going 
to be brief and look forward to your questions; 
I'm actually going to drone on and then try to 
avoid your questions, if at all possible. 

A VOICE: (Inaudible. ) 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: Thank you, Senator. 

Thank you, Senator. 

REP. WIDLITZ: Thank you for the warning. 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: Before getting to the 
three bills that were requested and are on your 
hearing thanks to you today that were requested 
,by the department, let me just take a moment to 
testify briefly on a couple of other proposals. 
One of which you heard Monday so please bear 
with me for just a second and it was 5465, the 
Aerospace Reinvestment Act. I just want to say 
-- because we did not testify at that hearing -
- but from a tax department standpoint, this is 
an incredibly creative and effective way to 
handle what we've been trying to figure out for 
a very long time what to do with those stranded 
R&D credits so I commend it to your attention. 
If you have any doubt at any point about it, 
look at the return on investment that the State 
will be getting for the dollars that will be 
given to the companies, in this case, compared 
to the investment, as well as the jobs, as well 
as, frankly, the revenue that will flow to the 
state as a result of economic growth. 

And the other thing that I know you noted is 
that wonderful chart. There is not a community 
in this state, big or small, that will not, in 
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field with what New York does, again, a 
fairness issue here for Connecticut taxpayers, 
a benefit for Connecticut taxpayers. 

The second change may indeed seem quite 
technical, but I want to assure you that it is 
not. It is a significant tax change, both a 
fairness standpoint and an economic development 
standpoint for the State of Connecticut. For 
reasons that I cannot discern -- and even the 
best minds I have, like Lou Bucari, our general 
counsel, cannot discern. There is a point in 
time way back when when the Department decided 
to treat the income of C corporations and the 
distributed income of non-e corporations 
differently for purposes of apportionment, 
which is to say, what are the sourcing rules to 
what is going to be taxable in the state of 
Connecticut. There is no good reason to treat 
those·entities differently, and in fairness 
they should abide by the very same rules. So 
we would extend the C corporation rules to the 
non -- to the pass-through entities. Our guess 
is at the very, very best this is going to be 
reve~ue -- very worse, rather -- this is going 
to be revenue neutral. OPM has asked us to 
assure that. And the fact that it•s an 
important proposal is -- is evidenced by the 
support that the Connecticut business·and 
industry is giving. It is one of their 
priorities for this session and is something we 
have worked on them -- and worked with them on 
as well. 

Section 7 was added by LCO. It is a needed but 
technical change. 

Then, let me turn to 5466. So 5466, for those 
of you who have not drifted off already, 
section 1 of this bill will allow the DRS the 
same access as other state agencies, for 
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example, the Motor Vehicle Department, to 
federal, criminal history records, in this case 
for use in our employment screening. We 
discovered, in conversations with the state 
police that due with change in federal law, we 
were no longer able to access that information 
for the security ~creening of our potential 
employees. We needed the statute changed as 
Motor Veh~cle has and a couple of other 
agencies in order to do that. 

Section 2 is truly technical. It overturns a 
drafting error, a really, truly drafting error 
of last session and restores the intention that 
you had in -- in the applicability of the 
estate tax. 

Section 3 is consistent with your efforts to 
focus on alternative fuels. What it will allow 
us to do is come up with a clear standard that 
will -- that we will use in cooperation and 
collaboration with the Department of Energy and 
Environmental Protection. We need to convert 
liquid propane gallons and motor -- and natural 
gas measures to a comparable basis so that they 
can be taxed under the motor vehicle fuel tax. 
They are taxed under there now, but •we do not 
follow the federal rule. It would be fair to 
businesses, since they have to comply with a 
federal standard, in this case, that they 
comply with the very same standard in the state 
of Connecticut rather than Connecticut having a 
different standard than the federal government 
for how we make that conversion. 

Last, Senate Bill 390, you passed legislation -
~ sorry -- you passed -- you took action last 
year.to -- to authorize us to enter into a 
settlement of the last round of tobacco 
settlement arbitration. That actually turned 
out to be a brilliant move. Many states that 

• 

• 
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authority now to discipline the -- the sales 
tax -- the sales tax deficients with weekly 
filing through the TSC -- our TSC, that will be 
a help as well. 

SENATOR FONFARA: Thank you . 

. Thank you, Madam Chair. 

REP. WIDLITZ: You•re welcome. 

Senator Frantz followed by Representative 
Williams. 

SENATOR FRANTZ: Thank you, Madam Chair. 

Good morning, Commissioner. That was some 
pretty interesting droning, and it raised a 
couple of questions for me. ~ouse Bill 5466, 
there -- and it relates back to existing 
statute with respect_ to estates, and there is a 
date thrown in there'of January 1, 2013, and 
we•re talking about decedents, a dying part to 
on or after January 2013. 

My question is this: Is in Connecticut, when 
there is an open estate and there is a change 
in estate tax law while that the estate is 
open, does that affect the open estate? 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: The treatment of 
estates is not fixed by when the estate is ,open 
but fixed by what the law is at the time of the 
-- at the time the law changed. So if a -- and 
historically as the estate has·changed, estate 
and gift taxes, we have been able to and we 
have implied retroactively those changes. 

SENATOR FRANTZ: I 1 m sorry. I missed the last part. 

• 
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COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: -- retroactively those 
changes. So the law change goes back in time, 
you do not freeze by when you file. 

SENATOR FRANTZ: You don't freeze by when you file, 
so a new law, with respect to a new estate tax 
or rate or whatever the case might be, is 
applicable to any open estate then? 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: That is correct. 

SENATOR FRANTZ: Do you know offhand how long the 
average estate takes to close? 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: I do not, but I see a 
hand here, I'll share it, but I'm happy to try 
to -- I'm happy to try to -- (inaudible). 

SENATOR FRANTZ: A lot of finger pointing going on 
out there. 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: They've made a note 
and we'll get you the answer if we can --

SENATOR FRANTZ: Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: -- if we can discern 
it from our tax data, we probably will have to 
talk a little bit with the probate system to 
get that, as well. 

SENATOR FRANTZ: Okay. Thank you, Commissioner. 

The other subject is that of offshore source 
hedge fund income. You could possibly be 
sending some shockwaves down towards my 
district because we're widely recognized as one 
of the hedge fund_centers of the world-­
second biggest, depending on how you measure 
it. And what I want to do is explore for a 
minute exactly where you're trying to go with 
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this. Are we talking about current income? 
Are we talking about unrealized income, 
realized income? Are we talking about, at the 
end of the day, capital gains, becaus~ there's 
a good mix, as you know, in the hedge fund 
return -- hedge fund returns? And so if you 
could address that and -- and tell the 
committee why you're -- you're directing this 
only at the hedge fund industry when there are 
lots of other forms of as-set management out 
there? 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: So let's start with 
the last -- the last question first and that is 
that this is the place where both our sense 
and, frankly, the federal sense is that the 
probability of -- of leakage is greatest, so we 
would go here first. 

I don't think we're suggesting that by talking 
about hedge funds necessarily that we would not 
apply the same principles to any offshoring 
circumstance. So we're not intending to alarm 
any of you -- and besides, we are clearly -­
would not think anyone would be alarmed to the 
extent that they're not doing it. So if they 
are appropriately paying their taxes, they have 
nothing to -- nothing to be alarmed about. 

The challenge we have you asked what income, 
so here it is, obviously, the income tax that 
we are looking at and the sources that go -­
all of the sources that go into that when an 
individual has taken a distribution as part of 
that hedge fund as their compensation -- as 
compensation as part of that hedge fund and 
they are a taxpayer here in the st·ate of 
Connecticut. The transactions that are subject 
to it as ~his suggested here in Connecticut -­
taken place in Connecticut, in terms of the 
investment transaction, they would, then, be 
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the ones who would be paying it here in 
Connecticut. 

And I think the other challenge we have -- and 
all states have, I•ll just put that· out there, 
and it•s also true of transfer payments, so the 
same thing goes on state to state that goes on 
national to international. Revenue departments 
are not particularly well prepared yet to even 
think about these questions. You can 
appreciate, I know, because your experience 
informs you about some of this, that these tax 
entities tend to be fairly complex and so are 
the multinationals and so are the multistates. 
And what we•re looking at is a future in which 
we are probably going to be called upon -- this 
is just an advertisement now, you gave me the 
excuse -- c'alled upon to beef up· our capacity 
as a state tax department to entertain 
proposa·ls from internationals and multistates 
to approve methodologies upfront rather than in 
audit, to approve methodologies upfront so that 
we don•t find ourselves chasing·those and the 
~ompanies donJt find themselves chasing those 
in audit.· So one of the things we were looking 
at is it won•t be this year, we don•t have the 
budget for it, but at some point in the future 
it is in the interest of these large 
multinationals and multistate entities that we 
give them some certainty, and·that certainty 
re_qui!es a level of economic analysis-' that even 
the smartest people -- not pointing to me but 
to others -- even the smartest people in the 
Department of Revenue Services have not 
historically had the capacity for: Our goal, 
being,· to give ~hose businesses certainty 
upfront not ·find out after the fact. 

SENATOR FRANTZ: Okay. And final question is for a 
limited partner who lives in a state other than 
Connecticut, has a high tax burden for current 
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current income, I assume you are talking 
about current income that you're going after a 
foreign source, is there an o~fset for that 
particular person '.s out of Connecticut 
residents -- that particular person's tax 
liability with respect to his or her place of 
residency if you're taxing at Connecticut --

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: I'll turn to counsel. 

SENATOR FRANTZ: -- rates? 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: I'm not a 
ventriloquist. I don't have to do it that 
way. I'm happy to have you help me answer the 
question. 

SENATOR FRANTZ: ·Good morning. 

LOU BUCARI: This is Lou Bucari, the general counsel 
for the Department of Revenue Services. 

If I understood the question, Senator, we would 
be talking about income; and the question you 
posed that was earned,by a person who was 
either a resident or worked in Connecticqt pre-
2009. There ·was a federal law that changed in 
2009 that closed-what was perceived by the 
federal government as a .loophole with regard to 
the taxation of this income: So the income 

·that we're talking about taxing now is income 
that was earned prior to 2009: It'-s _going .to 
be reported to the federal government through 
2017. And so the situation, as the 
Commissioner explained,· is. when you have an 
indi_vidual· who, in my example_, say it was ,-a· 
resident of Connect·icut at the time he ·Or she 
earned that income, but the way it worked is 
they deferred the income from' the hedge fund -­
and·this is solely ~ith regard to offshore 
foreign -~ offshore hedge funds -- the feder~l 
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government passed a law earlier that took care 
of domestic hedge funds, but we have a 2009 law 
that now put domestic and foreign on the same 
footing. And the federal government said that 
was not deferred income, you should not have 
deferred the income, in simple terms a person 
took the money from the hedge fund that he or 
she earned in that year and put it back into 
the fund and deferred payment of that income. 
The federal government said that should not 
have been deferred, you should have reported 
that as taxable income in the year you received 
it. And we're telling you, you have to do 
that. Recognizing there can be multiple years 
of which this occurred, we're going to let you 
report this income back to the federal 
government over period of time until 2017. 

So, in the hypothetical -- and I apologize for 
the long-windedness and if you want me to stop 
please -- please, just let me know -- but when 
that person, now, say that individual, as I 
explained, might have been a Connecticut 
resident at the time he or she earned that 
money, say that person has moved, in 
recognition of the fact that they may have this 
significant tax consequence for federal 
purposes between now and 2017 -- it so happens 
that many of these folks may have moved to, 
say, states that have no -- no state income tax 
-- so they'll say, I'll report it federally and 
pay the tax, but I may be a Florida resident 
now, and I'll have no state income tax 
consequence to it because now I'm a Florida 
resident. What this legislation}makes clear is 
that, no, no, if that was Connecticut's source 
income when you earned it in 2008, you have the 
obligation to report that to Connecticut. 

And so what the Commissioner's point was about 
the opaqueness is that the way the federal 
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government is opined at this point is that they 
tell you to report this income on the other 
income line of your federal return, which 
unless the states went through, you know, these 
are fairly sophisticated returns and pages, and 
pages, and pages of attachments and 
supplements, the states would never be able to 
find it. This is something with this 
legislation that I think is putting it out 
there to _let people know, if you're in that 
situation, you either lived here or earned the 
income you were here, you had an obligation to 
report that to Connecticut as Connecticut's 
source income. 

SENATOR FRANTZ: Okay, great. And just a very -.­
very briefly, that applies to general partners 
as well as limited partners? 

LOU BUCARI: It would be -- it would be -- and the 
individual -- as the Commissioner pointed, it 
would be to the compensation that an individual 
earned. And so, ultimately, to your question, 
the flow through would come to the individual. 

SENATOR-FRANTZ: Okay. Thank you. 

That • s all ·I have. Thank you. 

Thank you, Madam Chair. 

REP. WIDLITZ: You're welcome. Representative 
Williams. 

REP. WILLIAMS: I.e., one of those who haven't yet 
drifted off. 

Thank you, Madam Chair --
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front of you a while ago, for creat~ng 
automatic escrow accounts. Right? And it's 
sort of interesting because the entire amount 
of the escrow account could be taken back by 
the -- by the -- by the taxpayer before it was 
ever paid to the state. So the fact that it 
went into a pot didn't mean it ever came out of 
the pot in the state of Connecticut. 

We think that the turnaround of a week has two 
benefits. One, it has the benefit of 
collecting the taxes faster. It has the 
benefit of us figuring out who's truly in 
trouble and cracking down faster. And 
ultimately, we think people will want to get 
off that regime and back onto something else, 
and that will be -- that will be a major, major 
incentive for compliance. 

REP. WILLIAMS: Great. And then just one question 
on 5466. I thought I heard you say that 
section 2, I believe, was -- or section 1 
rather was being done due to a change in 
federal law. What is it that we are -- how are 
we going to do that at the state level -- how 
are we going to do this at the state level if 
the federal law changed prohibiting us from 
accessing this data? Did I misunderstand that? 

COMMISSIONER'KEVIN SULLIVAN: No, you did not. I--

REP. WILLIAMS: I might've been drifting off. 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: -- was probably very 
unclear, so let me try it again. 

The federal law has always been what it is. 
The Department of Public Safety, on reviewing 
it, determined that we were not one of the 
designated agencies, your designation, that was 
eligible to take advantage of this. So by 
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passing this law, we will now be, like Motor 
Vehicle, a designated agency and able to do 
(inaudible) --

REP. WILLIAMS: So the State has the -- the ability, 
under federal law, to designate the agencies, 
but because of the change in federal law, you 
are not currently a de~ignated agency? 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: And we are not we 
are not listed -- actually, because of the 
change -- the change in the interpretation of 
federal law. The federal law had never been 
interpreted this way before. So, with this 
change of interpretation, Public Safety said we 
don't see you listed under the statute the way 
Motor Vehicle -- and I can't remember who·else, 
a half dozen or so other agencies -- you need 

~ 

to be in that statute, once you're in that 
statute, we go back to business as it was, and 
we use that data to -- to do security 
clearances on our employees (inaudible) --

REP. WILLIAMS: Right. 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: and I'm not -- good 
point. I don't want you to think we're not 
doing security clearances. It's just that we 
don't have access to this particular database, 
and it's a pretty important database. 

REP. WILLIAMS: Got it. Thank you. Thank you, 
both. 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: Can I just, Senator, 
say for a moment, Representative Berger, that 
$97 million, 57 of that is attributable to 
sales and use tax, the other 40 is conveyance, 
that was the total amount. 

REP. BERGER: Thank you. 
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REP. WIDLITZ: Senator McLachlan. 

SENATOR MCLACHLAN: Thank you, Madam Chair. 

Thank you, Commissioner, Counselor, for being 
here today. In.House Bill 5466, section 3, 
regarding motor -- motor vehicle fuel, the 

~ gaseous fuel, how is motor vehicle fuel that i~ 
in gaseous f~el ·currently taxed in comparison 
to the proposal? 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: The issue here is 
actually one of -- and I'll let Lou answer that 
-- but the issue here, just to be clear, is 
what definition we are going to -- what process 
-- what standard, what rate, we are going to 
use to make the conversions that are necessary 
to have equivalent meas~reme~t of nonliquid 
products. Boy, that's a long answer. But 
that's the issue here. So we're going to say 
instead of coming up with one ourselves, we're 
going to use the one that all of these 
businesses are already required to use, with 
respect 'to the federal government. 

In·terms of rates? 

LOU BUCARI: If it helps, Senator, there's a 
regulation that's currently on the Department's 
books that was passed in 1992, and the 
conversion rate -- there's no dispute that 
these -- that these items that you reference 
are subject ·to the Motor Vehicle Fuel Tax. In 
order to tax them at -- under that tax, there's 
a conversion factor that's applied that's set 
forth in the regulation. It's that -- it's 
that conversion factor -- the factor that is 
dated and is.not in conformity with the federal 
standards that is -- that are employed. And so 
the proposal that's before you folks, would do 
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that. It would change and overrule the 
outdated and outmoded conversion factor that's 
in regulation and' bring the standard used to 
convert those items you described from now and 
going forward to consist in with the applicable 
.federal standard. 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: If you are already 
subject to the tax -- for those -- those fuels 
that are already subject to the tax. No 
expansion of the tax. 

LOU BUCARI: Correct. 

SENATOR MCLACHLAN: Thank you. And through you, 
Madam Chair, will this be a revenue gain, a 
revenue loss or revenue neutral? 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: I think it is a -- I 
think we told OPM that it is a 400,000 --
300,000 dollar revenue loss to the State of 
Connecticut. 

SENATOR MCLACHLAN: To comply with federal 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: Yeah. 

SENATOR MCLACHLAN: -- guidelines. 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: We may be -- we 
actually think it's probably less than that so 
in the -- in the parlanc·e of OFA, that would be 
-- what· do we use - -· what. is OFA, ·"minimal" -­
minimal, probably around -- I'm corrected, by 
the way, probably more like a 140 --

SENATOR MCLACHLAN: Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: thousand. 

• 
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SENATOR MCLACHLAN: And through you, Madam Chair, 
one other question related to the Sales Tax 
Collection Initiatives report that you 
submitted last month to this committee. When I 
looked at it, it seems that the delinquencies 
have trended upwards in the latest reporting. 
Can you give us a -- a general idea of how many 
businesses are we talking about? I see a 
number in dollar value that you project in the 
4-plus percent range of total collections, but 
how many businesses are affected, and are we 
seeing that they are primarily small 
businesses? 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: They're almost never 
very large entities. So there's -- you can -­
the degree of compliant -- noncompliant grows 
as one gets smaller and smaller on that scale. 
We -- it looks -- maybe 4,000 to 5,000 of 
businesses are, on average, in deficiency for 
sales and use tax purposes. Why does that 
happen? Some of it is an unfortunate 
reflection,· again, of that economy out there . 
Businesses that may not have the best business 
plan on the face of the earth may find 
themselves suddenly borrowing their trust taxes 
in order to finance their business, not 
something you can do but, obviously, it 
happens. And in that case, it's one of the 
reasons why we would work with that particular 
business when they do come forward under this 
regime to first enter into a payment plan, not 
to -- not to make them pay up immediately, but 
to enter into a payment plan so that they not 
only become current but they do catch up with 
what they already owe us over time. And we've 
made much more use of payment plans with small 
businesses than ever before. Our principle 
being I'd rather have you be in business and 
paying me something, than out of business 
because you paid me everything . 
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SENATOR MCLACHLAN: Thank you. 

And certainly the -- the payment plan I think 
is a good idea because you are correct, I 
believe, in saying there•s a -- a better 
approach to stop someone from being shuttered 
than -- and keep them operating. 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: Absolutely. 

SENATOR MCLACHLAN: Without divulging your 
collection trade secret, when -- when someone 
hits the red flag, realistically, how much time 
are you able to give them to get back on track? 
Because, sort of, when we hear from 
constituents, on our end, and say, Well, we•re 
struggling and we•re trying to stay'alive, but 
we can•t seem to get out from under the tax 
liabilities -- and, you know, I understand the 
business plan, comment that you made, and all 
that --

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: Which is a. hard thing 
to share with somebody. 

SENATOR MCLACHLAN: I understand that, as a former 
banker, I get that. But having said that is 
there a cookie-cutter approach to the windo~ of 
how much time someone can try to get back on 
track, or is it case by case? 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: I don•t think it•s 
cookie-cutter and -- and Lou can supplement. 

It has much to do with how long -- whether this 
is a repeat and whether we•re seeing you again, 
and again, and again in this situation, how 
much you owe goes to the duration and the 
reasonableness of what we would say each 
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payment should be. But it is, nonetheless, as 
you suggest, usually turns out to be a viable 
option for the taxpayer to get out from under, 
get current and stay in business. 

SENATOR MCLACHLAN: How long -- what's the longest 
(inaudible)? 

LOU BUCARI: (Inaudible. ) 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: It -- it -- so you're 
answer I think probably best put is the last 
point you made it is, depends on the 
circumstances of the particular taxpayer. 

There is no fixed rule as to how much is enough 
and how little is too little and how long is 
too long and how short is too short. The point 
is to try to come up with a plan that we 
believe and the taxpayer believes that they can 
(inaudible) . 

SENATOR MCLACHLAN: Thank you. And so you're saying 
about 5,000 businesses would be part of this 
new program you're proposing? 

COMMISSIONER KEVIN SULLIVAN: That's our estimate at 
thi·s time, yes. 

SENATOR-MCLACHLAN: Thank you. Thank you, 
gentlemen. 

Thank you, Madam Chair. 

REP. WIDLITZ: You '·re welcome. 

Ar~ there any other questions for the 
Commissioner? 

Representative Berger . 
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MICHAEL MORRISSEY: Good afternoon, Representative 
Widlitz and Senator Fonfara and other 
distinguished members of your committee. I'm 
Mike Morrissey from Glastonbury, Connecticut. I 
also serve as state director to the National 
Propane·Gas Association. Today I represent our 
local membership. I'm here to speak in support 
of 5466, in part, section 3 which addresses 
gaseous fuels. 

In July of 2008, natural gas and propane, more 
commonly known as auto gas, lost its statutory 
exemption from Connecticut excise tax, and at 
that time for propane that meant a 36 percent 
penalty when -- when taxed. That penalty is 
arrived at when you take a look at the -- the 
BTU equivalence of gasoline and propane. In 
the case of gasoline, ~here's about 116,000 BTU 
per gallon compared to propane, which has got 
84,950 BTU per gallon. If you do the 
arithmetic, propane shouldn't be taxed at 26 
cents per gallon, it should be taxed at a 
just a little over 19 cents per gallon. We're 
not asking for any benefit other than that we 
be treated fairly wh~n it comes to taxes. 

Last week, UPS announced they will be 
purchasing 1,000 vehicles running on au~o gas 
along with deploying 50 filling stations. More 
recent or -- last year, the City of Shelton and 
Torrington deployed a little over 100 vehicles 
running on auto gas. Clearly, auto gas is 
gaining traction, not only across the nation, 
but in our own state; and establishing a 
taxation parity is certainly a step in the 
right direction, especially when it comes to 
private fleet owners who are contemplating 
running on propane auto gas. That completes my 
testimony. I'd be happy to take any questions. 

---· 
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REP. WIDLITZ: Thank you very much for your 
testimony, and that, I think, answers some 
questions about 'the basis for the change and 
the way of taxation. 

Are there any questions? 

Okay. Thank you. 

MICHAEL MORRISSEY: Thank you. 

REP. WIDLITZ: Roger Senserrich, followed by Mary 
Roberts and Thomas Moran. 

Good afternoon. 

ROGER SENSERRICH: Good afternoon. ,Good afternoon 
Senator Fonfara, Representative Widlitz and 
members of the Finance Committee. My name is 
Roger-- my name is Roger Senserrich. I'm the 
Policy Coordinator at the Connecticut 
Association for Human Services, and I'm here to 
testify in support of HB 5048, the CHET Baby 
Scholars Program bill. 

We strongly support this bill. To be a little 
bit -- essentially consistent creating child 
savings account for babies born in -- in the 
state during the first year -- well, the year 
of imple.mentation of -- of this bill. 
Initially, depositing $100 into the account 
when the kid is born, and then matching up to 
$150 for -- deposited by the parents on this 
529 account. 

This bill actually creates a strong 
encouragement for parents to start saving for -
- for their kid's education. Basically, 
creating a 529 plan has been shown that 
actually -- that actually creates a really 
strong incentive for kids and parents to 
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CRAIG PETERS: Good afternoon, Madam Chair and 
committee members. My name is Craig Peters. 
I'm the coordinator for Capital Clean Cities of 
Connecticut. We cover Greater Hartford and 
Tolland counties. And I'm here to present 
testimony today in support of proposed Bill 
Number 5466. Section 3 of the proposed bill is 
critical to the development of natural gas 
vehicle market in the state of Connecticut. 

Currently, the Department of Revenue Services, 
Regulation 12-45Sa-1, computation of tax on 
motor vehicle fuels and gaseous form, states 
that one gallon of gasoline equals 82.62 cubic 
feet of natural gas. The federal standard 
recognized nationally, as well as the Internal 
Revenue Service on Form 720, defines that one 
gallon of gasoline equ·ivalent of compressed 
natural gas has the equivalent of 126.67 
standard cubic feet. This difference results 
in the significant tax increase on each 
gasoline gallon equivalent sold in the state of 
Connecticut . 

So, in an effort to support and promote the 
Administration and the Department of Energy and 
Environment Protection's vision to encourage 
the use of cleaner alternative fuels for 
transportation and a Comprehensive Energy 
Strategy and the Draft Clean Vehicle Action 
Plan, our coalition is strongly in favor of 
this bill. 

By passing this bill, it will encourage further 
growth in the alternative fuel field. It will 
correct the error to reflect the federal 
government's formula and make a positive impact 
on the environment by reducing toxic emissions 
and greenhouse gasses and reducing our 
dependence on imported oil . 
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Our stakeholders, _such as Clean Energy, USA 
Hauling, All-American Waste, .Yellow Cab, AT&T, 
just to name a few, have invested millions of 
dollars on compressed natural gas stations and 
hundreds of vehicles. It should not be 
penalized by doing the right thing by reducing 
our dependence on imported oil and lowering 
emissions. 

And so I just want to make clear that this is 
not a request for an exemption from any tax. 
It merely provides the proper calculations of 
the tax to be imposed, and we request·that it 
mirrors the federal government's formula. 

And in my written testimony, you'll see 
supporting documentation: IRS Form 720 is 
there and the United States Department of 
Energy's Fuel Property Comparison sheet is 
there as well, and also the Department of 
Revenue Services regulation is also attached to 
this written stateme'nt. If you have any 
questions, I'll be more than happy to answer 
them for you. 

REP. WIDLITZ: Thank you very much. It's very 
helpful to have this additional information in 
explaining why we •·re making this change. 

Are -- are there any questions? 

Okay. Thank you very much. 

CRAIG PETERS: Thank you. 

REP. WIDLITZ: Christina Inferrera, followed by 
Representative Fred Camillo and Tim Bolton. 

CHRISTINA INFERRERA: Good afternoon, Senator 
Fonfara, Representative Widlitz, and 
distinguished members of the Finance. My name 
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bill has been proposed by Governor Malloy to 
change this. This is an urgent issue. With 
the high costs of insurance and other living 
expenses, retired teachers need some form of 
financial relief. 

Our Governor has stepped forward and requested 
a tax reduction that makes sense. If the 
Governor's plan is accepted, these retirees 
will be in less financial difficulty. This is 
a similar plan that the Republican legislators 
haye supported'over the years. I urge this 
committee to support the bill. Are there any 
questions? 

REP. WIDLITZ: Thank you very much for your 
testimony. 

Are there any questions? 

Okay. Thank you very much. 

Brett Barry, followed by Bill Hoey and Bob 
Labanara. 

Good afternoon. 

BRETT BARRY: Good afternoon, Senator Fonfara, 
Representative Widlitz, Senator Frantz, 
Representative Williams and members of the 
Finance, Revenue and Bonding Committee. My 
name is Brett Barry. I'm a public policy and 
regulatory advisor for a company called Clean 
Energy Fuels. We build natural gas vehicle 
refueling stations. We have roughly 500 
stations currently in our profile in roughly 
42, 43 states and growing. 

I present testimony today in strong support of 
a proposed bill before your committee, namely 
House Bill Number 5466. Specifically, I offer 
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offer my support for section 3 of the 
proposed bill, which is critical to the 
development of the natural gas vehicle market 
here in the state of Connecticut. 

I believe you have copies of my testimony, so 
I 1 m just going to hit the -- hit the highlights 
for you. Basically, compressed natural 'gas, 
the method of sale is by the gasoline gallon 
equivalent. What that means is a gasoline 
gallon equivalent represents amount of 
compressed natural gas which has the same 
energy content as a gallon of gasoline. So, 
for instance, if your car travels 20 miles on a 
gallon of gasoline, if you were to put in one 
gasoline equivalent of natural gas, it would 
also travel those same 20 miles. 

The National Conference on Weights and Measures 
recognized this unit in 1994 and established a 
definition for it, which created consistency in 
the marketplace, thereby, protecting the 
consumer. Subsequently, the 'federal government 
adopted this definition, as well, for purposes 
of motor fuel taxes at the federal level. 

Unfortunately, however, Connecticut defines a 
gasoline gallon equivalent differently from the 
industry-accepted definition and the federal 
definition. Basically, what we have here now, 
the -- the current Connecticut definition 
creates a situation where businesses that are 
investing money in a cleaner American fuel are 
now paying more in taxation than other 
competitors which are continuing to utilize 
diesel and gasoline, which is largely a foreign 
fuel, and of course, the emissions are -- are 
much dirtier. 

So what we are asking for is equality and 
uniformity in taxation for this promising 
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American natural gas motor fuel, and we urge 
the committee to pass House Bill 5466, 
particularly section 3. I thank· you for your 
time and consideration. 

REP. WIDLITZ: Thank you very much for your 
testimony. 

Any questions? 

Representative Davis. 

REP. DAVIS: Thank you, Mr. Barry, for coming here 
today. I was just wondering, how many of these 
stations exist in the state of Connecticut 
currently? 

BRETT BARRY: Right now, we have about 11 major 
customers that are utilizing compressed natural 
gas. I believe -- I can get you the exact 
number, but I believe the ballpark is around a 
dozen stations . 

REP. DAVIS: Do you know how many vehicles they 
service on a regular -- in a year here in 
Connecticut? Is it -- is it something that's 
commonly used, or is it really still just a 
niche market? 

BRETT BARRY: Well, I mean, we have a variety of 
customers. You have -- well, I just want to 
talk about the industry, in general, not about 
our customers, but you have Greater Hartford 
Transit, they're running their mass transit 
busses off of natural gas. You also have Metro 
and Yellow Cab and then, of course, Waste 
Haulers, USA Hauling, All-Waste, and AT&T, 
also, operating vans here in Connecticut. So 
what I can do is I can go back and talk to our 
business development team and get a list of all 
-- all the participants, stakeholders in 



000237 
118 
lgg/sd/cd FINANCE, REVENUE AND BONDING 

COMMITTEE 

March 13, 2014 
10:30 A.M. 

Connecticut and how many vehicles are currently 
operating. 

REP. DAVIS: All right. Thank you. 

Thank you, Madam Chairwoman. 

REP. WIDLITZ: You're welcome. 

Thank you, we'd all be interested in that 
information. Thank you. 

BRETT BARRY: Okay. Great. Thank you. 

REP. WIDLITZ: Bill Hoey followed by Bob Labanara 
and Robyn Kaplan-Cho. 

BILL HOEY: Good afternoon, Madam Chairman and 
members. of the committee. My name is Bill 
Hoey, and I am the vice president of Mission 
and Ethics at Saint ·Vincent's.Health Services 
in Bridgeport, Connecticut; and I am here today 
to testify in support of Senate Bill 368. AN 
ACT PHASING OUT THE HOSPITAL TAX. 

One of the things we are most proud of at Saint 
Vincent's is our collaborative work with 
Bridgeport Hospital, the Primary Care Action 
Group of Greater Bridgeport, a number of state 
agencies, and the City of Bridgeport where we 
created the Hope Dispensary of Greater 
Bridgeport. 

The Hope Dispensary opened almost three years 
ago to provide sorely needed prescription 
medications to uninsured and underinsured, low­
income residents of the Greater Bridgeport 
community. It is Connecticut's first and to­
date only dispensary of hope. 
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REP. WIDLITZ: there are no questions. 

Thank you. 

Lee Grannis. 

LEE GRANNIS: Madam Chairman and members of the 
committee, my name is Lee Grannis. I'm the 
coordinator for the Greater New Haven Clean 
Cities Coalition, and I'm here in support of 
House Bill 5466, specifically, section 3, 
proposed bill which addresses gaseous fuel tax 
compensation. 

Clean Cities is a U.S. Department of Energy 
Program and advocates use of alternative fuels 
for transportation. We deploy advanced 
transportation vehicles and their associated 
infrastructure. There's 100 coalitions 
nationwide. There's four in Connecticut. I'm 
one of four, and there's 18,000 stakeholders 
across the country related to this . 

I am here to request parity, really, related to 
how gaseous fuel transportation -- gaseous 
transportation fuels are taxed compared to 
traditional fuels. This parity lies in the 
energy values of gaseous fuels, as well as 
liquid fuels such as liquefied natural gas, 
which is actually is a gas when it's injected 
in the engine of the vehicle and propane; in 
other words, all gallons are not the same. And 
in the case of CNG or compressed natural gas, 
it is a gas not a liquid. Today, we are seeing 
compressed natural gas, liquefied natural gas 
and propane fueling stations springing up 
throughout the state. New alternative fuel 
fleets are being deployed along with these -­
with this infrastructure, in the case of CNG, 
as a replacement for gasoline, as is propane in 
most cases. Liquefied natural gas is a 
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replacement for diesel used mostly in Class 7 
and 8 large over-the-road vehicles. 

In the cases of all the alternative 
transportation fuels, they have significantly 
less energy content in their respective 
gallons; or in the case of natural gas, it's 
actually weighed in pounds. We need to correct 
-- we need to correct -- have corrected 
measures and correct the tax on all the 
alternative fuels in a gas -- in,a gasoline or 
diesel gallon equivalent, especially to reduce 
confusion to the public. 

The current Connecticut motor fuels tax 
calculations are not in accordance with federal 
Transportation Energy Conversion tables, and 
with Section 3 of House Bill 5466, we see an 
excellent start in correcting -- correcting the 
over taxation of gaseous fuels, as well as all 
the other alternative transportation fuels we 
have in the state. 

Our aim -- and several other people have 
testified -- is to get the calculations 
correct, either in gas gallon equivalents, in 
the case of LNG and the ·diesel gallon 
equivalents. One other thing I would add is I 
would recommend that the Connecticut Consumer 
Protection, Weights and Measures Office be 
added to the consultation list because of the 
fuel dispersion measurement inspection duties. 
There are three new alternative fuels being 
dispensed, all with different physical 
characteristics which complicate the tax 
determination process. 

And there was -- one question was asked how 
many stations are in the state. There are six 
public access CNG stations, four public work 
stations, a couple of utility stations. There 

• 

• 

• 
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are nearly 500 CNG vehicles on the road, a 
combinat1on of light-duty -- mostly the taxis 
you see out here and trash vehicles. There are 
three public work -- public access CNG stations 
being built, and there are approximately 42 LNG 
tractors on the road in Connecticut. That's my 
testimony. Any questions? 

REP. WIDLITZ: Thank you very·much for the 
additional·'information. We appreciate that. 

Okay. Jim Cotter, followed by Ed Goodwin. 

ED GOODWIN: Hello and thank you to the committee 
for soldiering on to this late hour to deal 
with the many issues that have been presented 
here. My name is Ed Goodwin. I'm here both as 
an individual angel investor and as president 
of the_ Angel Investor Forum, Connecticut's 
largest ang~l group. I'm here speaking on 
Senate Bil~ -2~, specifically, section 7, 
dealing with the angel tax credit and, even 
more specifically, subsection g of that 
which will gravely undermine the angel tax 
credit and may very well lead to reduced 
investment in Connecticut, which was certainly 
not the intent of the bill. 

I just wanted to let you know that our gFoup 
has increased investment in Connecticut 
companies due to the angel tax credit, and that 
we've increased our interaction.in'mentoring of 
companies that are often too early for angel 
investment, which is sort of an indirect effect 
of the angel tax credit. 

Prior to the -- the tax credit, most of our 
deal flow from Massachusetts and New York, 
which have really good feeder programs for 
small high-growth·companies, and Connecticut 
was certainly lagging in that respect. And now 
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Good morning and thank you for th1s opportumty to testify in support of our agency in1t1atives for this 
session. 

Before gett1ng to the three bills requested by DRS, let me comment briefly on some other proposals we 
have worked on with Governor Malloy: 

HB 5465 - AAC the Connecticut Aerospace Reinvestment Act. From a tax standpoint, this IS a 
creative and effective way to make stranded R&D tax credits work even harder for Connecticut. As you 
know from your hearing earlier this week, this initiative takes mvestment credits already earned and 
leverages them for additional reinvestment by a lead global business that Will continue to grow here, at 
home in Connecticut. Probably every single community in thiS state will benefit from the jobs, supply 
chain and innovation that HB 5465 assures. 

SB 28 - AAC Revenue Items to Implement the Governor's Budget. Connecticut has come a long way 
in less than four years. Rather than deficits and tax increases, Governor Malloy's singular focus on fiscal 
stabilization and the tough decisions made by this committee are why Connecticut is now in a position to 
·share the benefits with our taxpayers. Governor Malloy's proposed tax refund is one of those taxpayer 
dividends. Reversing the taxat1on of over-the-counter medications is good tax policy, good economic 
policy and good health policy that already has bipartisan support. The proposed treatment of teacher 
pensions will address a longstanding mequity. And the proposed changes to the Angel Investor tax credltflJ;lf{pft 
Will help realize the full potential of th1s economic investment tool. -

This bnngs me to the three agency bills that we thank the committee for ra1smg: ~% 
SB 369- AAC Changes to the Department of Revenue Services Statutes. 

Sections 1 and 2 actually grow out of your initiatives last session to focus on sales tax delinquencies and 
our February report on sales tax collection Initiatives. For all the reasons we shared with you at the time, 
the specific p1lot program enacted last session proved unworkable and unnecessary. While the facts 
seem to elude at least one of the vendors out there, truth is that no federal taxing JUrisdiction is even 
considering that approach But your legislation d1d challenge us to do better and we have: 

• By no longer renewing tax permits for delinquent taxpayers, hundreds of taxpayers are 
coming into compliance, remaining in compliance beca!Jse of conditional renewals and 
paying what will continue for several years to be $3-5 million annually 1n back taxes 

• Sect1on 1 of SB 369 Will g1ve us another tool by allowing periodic publication of businesses 1n 
the state known to be operating without tax permits. 

o Sect1on 2, developed in consultation w1th the Connecticut Retail Merchants Association, Will 
expedite all collections in line With other states and put delinquent taxpayers on a weekly 
electronic filing discipline using the exist1ng DRS Taxpayer Service Center (TSC). 

Section 3, based on successful experience in North Carolma and developed in consultation w1th the 
Connecticut Banker's Association, Will be fa1rer to taxpayers, improve collection and reduce costs for 
financ1almst1tut1ons and DRS. Rather than the current process that requires full execution of a warrant 
before even determining 1f assets are available, this leg1slat1on Will perm1t banks to screen accounts 
before DRS determines whether to proceed w1th collection. 
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As a matter of fairness, Section 4 provides trusts and estates taxpayers the same income modification for 
qualified plan Jump sum distnbutions that is already given to individual mcome taxpayers 

Section 5 strengthens our pos1tion in dealing w1th off-shore hedge fund income that should be sourced to 
Connecticut for non-residents performing services properly attnbutable to performance in the state. Even 
w1th federal repatriation of certain off-shore 1ncome, this and other forms of transfer payments are an area 
where Connecticut needs to step up its game 1n combating tax evas1on 

Section 6 makes two changes The first addresses a matter of fairness for Connecticut taxpayers by 
mirronng New York's sourcing of income for non-residents selling or exchangmg an mterest in an entity 
owning real property in Connecticut. The second change is long overdue 1n reversing an old, flawed DRS 
regulation that treats business pass-through income unfairly compared to corporate income Instead, 
sales by pass-through entities will be sourced to Connect1cut based on the location of the customer rather 
than the current rule sourcing pass-through entity income based on the origin of the sale The importance 
of this proposal in improving our state's competitive economic position is ev1denced by strong support 
from the Connecticut Business & Industry Association (CBIA). Please note that our analysis indicates th1s 
w111 be revenue neutral at worst 

Section 7 is purely a change added by LCO 

HB 5466 - AAC Department of Revenue Services' Procedures for Background Checks for Job 
Applicants, Applicability of the Estate Tax and Taxation of Motor Fuel in Gaseous Form. 

Now, if you have not all dnfted off, Section 1 of this bill allows DRS the same access as other state 
agencies to federal criminal history records - in this case for employee security screening. 

Section 2 is truly technical and corrects a drafting error in last session's legislation on the applicability of 
the estate tax. 

Section 3, consistent with Connecticut's incentives for lower cost alternative fuels, simply requires DRS, 
in consultation with the Department of Energy and Environmental Protection (DEEP), to set annually the 
state rate for conversion of natural gas and propane to liquid gallons under the motor vehicle fuel tax 
consistent with the federal rate . 

. SB 39Q- AAC Concerning Changes to Cigarette Regulation to Implement the Nonparticipating 
Manufacturer Adjustment Settlement Agreement. 

Finally, you will recall that Connecticut wisely chose to accept settlement in the most recently completed 
federal c1garette Master Settlement Agreement (MSA) arbitration. Unlike other states, we protected our 
state share of annual MSA dollars, gained a one-t1me payment and now have $13 m1llion 1n reserve for 
enhanced enforcement by DRS and the Attorney General SB 390 conforms state Jaw to the settlement 
and comm1ts us to an even greater focus on the 1nterdict1on of Illegal, untaxed cigarette sales. DRS will 
shortly complete our strategic planmng for th1s 1nitiabve, seek release of fir~t year funding and then crack 
down even more effectively on illicit sales that evade taxation and unfairly compete with d1stnbuters and 
retailers 

Thank you for your consideration and we are, as always, lookmg forward to working With the comm1ttee. 
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House Bill No. 5466: AAC the Department of Revenue Services' Procedures for 
Background Checks for Job Applicants, Applicability of the Estate Tax and Taxation of 

Motor Fuel in Gaseous Form 

Testimony Submitted by: 

Lee Grannis- Coordinator Greater New Haven Clean Cities Coalition, Inc. 

Senator Fonfara, Representative Widlitz, Senator Frantz, Representative Williams and 
members of the Finance, Revenue and Bonding Committee, my name is Lee Grannis and 
I am the Coordinator of the Greater New Haven Clean Cities Coalition located at 61 
Rolling Green Road, Bethany, Connecticut06524. 

I am here today to testify in strong support of a proposed bill before your Committee, 
House Bill No. 5466, entitled "An Act Concerning the Department of Revenue Services' 
-Procedures for Background Checks for Job Applicants, Applicability of the Estate Tax 
and Taxation of Motor Fuel in Gaseous Form." Specifically, I offer my support for 
Section 3 of the proposed bill which addresses gaseous fuels tax computation. 

Clean Cities is a US Dept. of Energy Program that supports the deployment of alternative 
fuel vehicles and their associated fuels as listed in the federal Energy Policy Act of 1992 
and subsequent updates of the policy. The program's first priority is the reduced use of 
foreign petroleum and the related harmful mobile source emission reductions. My 
coalition is one of four in Connecticut and part of nearly 100 coalition's nationwide along 
with 18,000 stakeholders. Clean Cities is an alternative fuel neutral organization. 

I am here to request parity related to how gaseous fuels are taxed compared to traditional 
fuels. The disparity lies in the energy values of gaseous fuels as well as in the liquid fuels 
such as liquefied natural gas (LNG) and propane. In other words all gallons are not the 
same, and in the case ofCNG (Compressed Natural Gas) it is a gas not a liquid. Today 
we are seeing compressed natural gas, liquefied natural gas and propane fueling stations 
springing up throughout the state and new alternative fuel fleets being deployed. In the 
case of CNG, it is a replacement for gasoline, as is propane in most cases. Liquefied 
natural gas is a replacement for diesel used mostly in Class 7 or Class 8 large over the 
road vehicles. In the case of all these alternative transportation fuels, they have 
significantly less energy contents in their respective gallons or in the case of natural gas, 
pounds. We need to correctly measure and tax all the alternative fuels in a gasoline or 
diesel gallon equivalent especially to reduce confusion for the public. 

The current Connecticut motor fuels tax calculations are not in accordance with federal 
transportation energy conversion tables, and with Section 3 of .House Bill 5466 we see an 
excellent start in correcting the over taxation of gaseous fuels as well as all the alternative 
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transportation fuels. Our aim, as many here are testifying, is to correctly calculate a 
gasoline gallon equivalent (GGE) in accordance with federal standards, and hopefully do 
the same for liquefied natural gas as a diesel gallon equivalent (DGE) as well as the 
correct propane transportation fuel equivalency. In addition we recommend that the 
Connecticut Consumer Protection, Weights and Measures Office be added to the 
consultation list because of their fuel dispenser measurement inspection duties. There are 
three new alternative transportation fuels being dispensed, all with different physical 
characteristics, which complicate the tax determination process. 

Thank you for the opportunity to provide this testimony to the Committee, and I 
encourage you to move forward with the proposed bill in front of you. 

Lee Grannis · 
Coordinator 
Greater New Haven Clean Cities Coalition, Inc. 
61 Roll!flg Green Road 
Bethany, CT 06524 
203-627-3715 
Grannis@nhcleancities.org 

Enclosure 1: US DOE Alternative Fuels Data Center-Fuel Properties Comparison 
2: Letter from Graham Barker-Air & Gas Techologies 
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Hartford, CT 

SubJect: State of CT Excise Tax on CNG 

Dear Frank: 
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www a1rgastech com 

April19, 2013 

Further to our recent conversation at the Capitol Clean Cities Meeting, I reviewed the information contained in CT Agencies 
Regulations § 12455a-1 and compared it to the information in ·my files from my dealings with the Slate of Connecticut 
·Department of Consumer Protection Foods & Standards Division relative to Weights & Measures certification for CNG 
dispensers. 

Based upon this review, it is clear that the values contained in section 12455a-1 (d) specifying equivalency are 100% incorrect, 
and I agree that you are being unfairly overtaxed. I am not·sure·where this information was oblarned, but it does not match 
anything contained in any other legislation I am aware of. The CNG industry, US Internal Revenue Service (IRS}, National 
Conference of Weights & Measures (NCWM} and National Institute of Standards & Technology (NIST}- which is actually 
referenced as a resource in the legislation- all base their Gasoline Gallon Equivalency (GGE} for CNG on an energy content 
equivalency, and performed research to back up the findings. 

The IRS regulations use 126.67 cubic feet as an acceptable method of converting CNG to GGE units. The IRS conversron 
factor is based on the assumption that gasoline has roughly 114,000 Btu (rounded from 114,100 Btu lower heating value (LHV} 
and CNG has roughly 900 Btu LHV per cubic foot (rounded from 923.7 Btu}. 

At its 791h conference in 1994, NCWM adopted resolutions that: 

All natural gas kept offered or exposed for sale or sold at retail as a veh1cle fuel shall be m terms of the gasolme ltter 
equivalent (GLE) or gasoline gallon equivalent (GGE). and 

All retail natural gas dispensers shall be labeled With the convers1on factor m terms of kilograms or pounds. The label 
shall be permanently and conspicuously displayed on the face of the d1spenser and shall have e1ther the statement "1 
Gasoline Liter Equivalent (GLE) IS equal to 0.6781bs of Natural Gas· or "1 Gasoline Gallon Equivalent (GGE) IS equal 
to 5.660 lbs of Natural Gas· according to the method of sale used. 

Similar statements to the above are also contained in NIST Handbook 130 and 44. 

The NCWM resolution is based upon the assumption that gasoline contains 114,100 Btu LHV and CNG contains 923.7 Btu LHV 
per cubic foot. While not exactly equivalent, 126.67 cubic feet and 5.66 pounds of compressed natural gas are close enough to 
be used interchangeably without raising concerns of unfair treatment. 

According to NGV America, the CNG industry trade association, 27 states (27} already tax CNG based on energy content 

CT CNG Taxabon Apnl19, 2013 

Page 1 of 2 
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As can be seen from the above, a great deal of research and thought went into the development of the official GGE; 
unfortunately, CT DRS do not appear to have spoken with any other state agencies or done any detailed Investigation of 
national standards before issuing their document. 

Using the CT DRS conversion factor contained in 12-455a-1(d) of 1 GGE = 82.62 cubic feet, and using the above nationally 
accepted calculations, a GGE according to CT DRS is 3.69 lbs of natural gas. 

However, as the CNG dispensers are calibrated and DCP certified to 1 GGE being 5.66 lbs of natural gas, CT DRS is 
significantly overtaxing the fuel. Using the CT tax rate of 26¢ per GGE as a baseline, CT DRS is actually charging 39.8¢ per 
gallon, which is 53% higher than required. 

Hopefully, the above can be brought to the attention of CT DRS, and they can correct their mathematical errors. 

If you need any assistance explaimng this 1ssue to CT DRS I would be happy to ass1st, as the legislation as written is a 
detriment to the use of CNG as an alternate fuel; and this is totally opposite to the Governor's stance on actively prornotmg the 
use of alternate fuels in Connecticut. Perhaps th1s could be brought up to him and the other dignnaries at your ribbon cutting on 
May 151• 

Should you have any questions, please give me a call at the Connecticut office shown below 

CT Office: 
Phone: 
Cell: 
e-mail· 

CT CNG Taxation 

Sincerely, 

Graham Barker 
Business Development Manager 

PO Box 110556, Trumbull, CT 06611 
203 3741795 
203394 7889 
grahambarker@earthhnk net 

Page 2 or 2 
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Alternative Fuels Data Center- Fuel Properties Comparison 

Chemical C4 to C12 Cs to C2s Methyl esters C3H8 (majority) CH4 (83-99%), CH4 CH3CH20H CH30H 
Structure ofC12 to C22 and C,Hw C2H6 (1-13%) 

fatty acids (mlnonty) 

Fuel Material Crude 011 Crude Oil Fats and oils A by-product Underground Underground Corn, grams, or Natural gas, 
(feedstocks) from sources of petroleum reserves reserves agricultural coal, or, 

such as soy refining or waste woody 
beans, waste natural gas (cellulose) biomass 
cooking oil, processing 
animal fats, 
and rapeseed 

Gasoline Gallon 100% 1 gallon of B100 has 1 gallon of 5.66 pounds 1 gallon of LNG 1 gallon of E85 1 gallon of 
Equivalent diesel has 103% of the propane has or 126.67 cu. has 64% of the has 73%to methanol has 

113% ofthe energy In one 73% of the ft ofCNG has energy of one 83% of the 49% of the 
energy of one gallon of energy of one 100%ofthe gallon of energy of one energy of one 
gallon of gasoline or gallon of energy of one gasoline gallon gasoline gallon of 
gasoline 93% of the gasoline. gallon of (variation due gasoline. 

energy of one gasoline [1) to ethanol 
gallon of content In 
d1esel. B20 E85). 1 gallon 
has 109% of of E10 has 
the energy of 96.7% If the 
one gallon of energy of one 
gasohne or gallon of 
99% of the gasoline [2] 
energy of one 
gallon of 
d1esel 

Energy Content 116,090 128,450 119,550 84,950 Btu/gal 20,268 Btu/lb 74,720 Btu/gal 76,330 Btu/gal 57,250 
(Lower heating Btu/gal (n) Btu/gal (e) Btu/gal for (g) (g) [1) (g) for ElOO (g) Btu/gal (g) 
value) B100 (g) 

I 1\dlV tl/fk_~'lh'IJ.ll'__fjQI_! 1 

e 

H2 N/A 

Natural gas, Coal, nuclear, 
methanol, and natural gas, 
electrolysis of hydroelectric, 
water and small 

percentages 
of wind and 
solar 

1 kg or 2.198 33.70 kWh 
lbs of H2 has has 100% of 
100% of the the energy of 
energy of one one gallon of 
gallon of gasohne. 
gasoline. 

51,585 Btu/lb 3,414 
(g) Btu/kWh 

2/27/2013 
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Alternative Fuels Data Center- Fuel Properties Comparison 

I 

Energy Content 124,340 137,380 127,960 91,410 Btu/gal 22,453 Btu/lb 84,820 Btu/gal 84,530 Btu/gal 65,200 
(Higher heating Btu/gal (g) Btu/gal (g) Btu/gal for (B) !el 111 (g) for E100 (g) Btu/gal (g) 
value) B100 (g) 

Physical State liqUid liqu1d liquid Pressurized Compressed Cryogenic liqUid Llqu1d Liquid 
LIQUid Gas 

Cetane Number N/A 40-55 (a) 48-65 (a) N/A N/A N/A D-54 (b) N/A 

Pump Octane 84-93 (c) N/A N/A 105 (f) 120+ (d) 120+ (d) 110 (e) 112 (e) 
Number 

Flash Point -45 'F (a) 165 "F (a) 212 to 338 'F -100 to -150 'F -300 'F (a) -306 'F (p) 55 'F (a) 52 'F (a) 
(a) (a) 

Auto ignition 495 'F (a) -600 'F (a) -300 'F (a) 850 to 950 'F 1,004 'F (a) 1,004 'F (p) 793 'F (a) 897 'F (a) 
Temperature (o) 

Maintenance Hoses and Some fleets High-pressure High-pressure Spec1al Special 
Issues seals may be report serv1ce tanks requ1re tanks require lubricants may lubricants 

affected by lives that are 2- penodlc periodic be required. must be used 
higher- 3 years longer, Inspection InSpection and Practices are as d1rected by 
percent as well as and certification very similar, 1f the supplier 
blend. extended cert1f1catlon not Identical, and M-85-
lubricity IS Intervals to those for compatible 
Improved between conventionally replacement 
over that of required fueled parts must be 
conventional mamtenance operations. used. 
diesel fuel. 

~~ I,IJ dJii(_, lh-'1__1_'\' ljlJ~ 2 

e 

61,013 Btu/lb 3,414 
(g) Btu/kWh 

Compressed Gas Electricity 
or liquid 

N/A N/A 

130+ (f) N/A 

N/A N/A 

1,050 to 1,080 N/A 
"F (o) 

When hydrogen Serv1ce 
IS used In fuel requirements 
cell applications, are less than 
maintenance w1th gasoline 
should be very ord1esel. No 
m1mmal tune-ups, 011 

changes, 
timing belts, 
water pumps, 
radiators, or 
fuel Injectors 
are required 
It Is likely that 
the battery 
will need 
replacement 
before the 
vehicle is 
ret1red. 

2/27/2013 
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Alternative Fuels Data Center- Fuel Properties Comparison 

Energy Security Manufactu Manufacture Blodieselis Approximately CNG IS LNG IS Ethanol1s Methanol1s Hydrogen IS Electricity 1s 
Impacts red using d using o1l, of domestically half ofthe LPG domestically domestically produced domestically produced generated 

oil, of which nearly produced, In the U.S. IS produce~. produced. domestically. produced, domestically mainly 
which 2/31s renewable, denved from The United E85 reduces sometimes and can be through coal 
nearly 2/3 Imported (n) and reduces oil, but no o1lls States has hfecycle from produced from fired power 
IS imported petroleum Imported vast natural petroleum use renewable renewable plants. Coal is 
(n) use95% specifically for gas reserves. by 70%and resources sources the Umted 

throughout LPG ElO reduces States' most 
its llfecycle (1) product1on. petroleum use plentiful and 

by6.3% (I) prlce-sta ble 
fossil energy 
resource. 

Notes 
[1) Due to the Infinite temperature and pressure combinations of gaseous fuels and their effect on fuel density, ft' units are not given Most of these fuels are d1spensed by Corio lis flow meters, which track fuel 
mass and report fuel dispensed on a "gallon of gasoline-equivalent" (GGE) basis 
(2] E85 IS a high-level gasoline-ethanol blend containing 51% to 83% ethanol, depending on geography and season Ethanol content 1s lower m winter months In cold climates to ensure a vehicle starts Based 
on composition, E85's lower heatmg value vanes from 83,950 to 95,450 Btu/gal Th1s equates to 73% to 83% the heat content of gasoline 

Sources 
(a) R L McCormick Blodlesel Handling and Use Guidelines-Fourth Edition, National Renewable Energy Laboratory, 2009 
(b) American Petroleum Institute (API), Alcohols and Ethers, Publication No. 4261, 3rd ed (Washington, DC, June 2001), Table 2. 
(c) Petroleum Product Surveys· Motor Gasoline, Summer 1986, Winter 1986/1987 National institute for Petroleum and Energy Research 
(d) K Owen and T Coley 1995. Automotive Fuels Reference Book: Second Edition Society of Automotive Engineers, Inc. Warrendale, PA 
(e) J Heywood 1988 Internal Combustion Engine Fundamentals McGraw-Hill inc New York 
(f) Amencan Petroleum Institute (API), Alcohols and Ethers. Publication No 4261, 3rd ed. (Washington, DC, June 2001), Table B-1 
(g) Greenhouse Gases, Regulated Em1sslons, and Energy Use In Transportation (GREE11 Model, version 1.7. 2007 Input Fuel Spec1flcat1ons. Argonne National Laboratory Ch1cago, IL 
(h) The National Blodlesel Board webs1te reports that "most major engine compames have stated formally that the use of blends up to B20 will not void their parts and workmanship warranties "Accessed 

11/15/12 at hl.IJ~ /1· J' :tl~·~du .,~~ ~).!£1!!.\!_IJL-llll_)ru_,~ ... ~ !f_c~~~'!l~'J.!.!l!!'!!il/r.!.! '.!.L~tnll-'illl'll!_-'>llmnl.~ L!!~!! 
(I) J Sheehan, V Camobreco, J Duffield, M Graboski, and H Shapourt. 1998 An Overview of Blodlesel and Petroleum Diesel Ufe Cycles Report of National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) and US­
Department of Energy (DOE) 
Ul R L McCormick, A Williams. J Ireland, M. Brimhall, and R R Hayes 2006. Effects of Blodlesel Blends on Vehicle Emissions NREL Milestone Report NREL/MP-540-40554. 
(k) K Kelly, L Eudy, and T Coburn. 1999 Light-Duty Alternative Fuel Vehicles. Federal Test Procedure Emissions Results Report of National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL), NREL/TP-540.25818 
(I) M Wang 2005. Energy and Greenhouse Gas Emissions Impacts of Fuel Ethanol Presentation to the NGCA Renewable Fuels Forum, August 23, 2005. Argonne National Laboratory. Chicago, IL 
(m) J Murray, Ben Lane, K Lillie, and J McCallum 2000 An Assessment of the Emissions Performance of Alternative and Conventional Fuels Report of the Alternative Fuels Group of the Cleaner Vehicles Task 
Force Norwich, UK 
(n) Energy Information Administration Monthly Energy Review. Summary for 2006 
(o) Methanol institute Fuel Properties. Accessed 11/14/2012 at !~<tp '''""' IT!"~~[nPocv/t.e~uurte,/llllPrnooove-~..!.!!dU-!!Ju.+Pronerlu;; .os," 

(p) Foss, Michelle 2012. LNG Safety and Security Bureau of Economic Geology, Jackson School of Geosciences University of Texas at Austm 
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House Bill No. 5466: AAC the Department of Revenue Services' Procedures for 
Background Checks for Job Applicants, Applicability of the Estate Tax and Taxation of 

Motor Fuel in Gaseous Form 

Testimony Submitted by: 

Brett Barry- Public Policy and Regulatory Advisor 
Clean Energy Fuels 

Senator Fonfara, Representative Widlitz, Senator Frantz, Representative Williams and 
members of the Finance, Revenue and Bonding Committee, my name is Brett Barry and I 
am the Director of Public Policy and Regulatory Advisor for Clean Energy Fuels with an 
office located in Concord, New Hampshire. 

I present testimony today in strong support of a proposed bill before your Committee, 
House Bill No. 5466, entitled "An Act Concerning the Department of Revenue Services' 
Procedures for Background Checks for Job Applicants, Applicability of the Estate Tax 
and Taxation of Motor Fuel in Gaseous Form." Specifically, I offer my support for 
Section 3 of the proposed bill which is critical to the development of the natural gas 

. vehicle market here in the State of Connecticut. 

Clean Energy is the largest provider of natural gas fuel for transportation in North 
America, fueling over 35,000 vehicles each day at approximately 500 fueling stations 
throughout the United States and Canada. We serve a broad customer base in a variety of 
markets, including trucking, airport shuttles, taxis, refuse, and public transit, and our 
support for this provision of the bill is on behalf of the customers that we currently have 
here in the State and those that we believe will transition over to the use of Compressed 
Natural Gas (CNG) in the near future. Currently, there are eleven major users ofCNG 
here in the State and this number has been steadily increasing over the years as the 
environmental benefits of CNG are recognized, the technology has advanced and the cost 
has decreased, especially in comparison to conventional fuels such as diesel or gasoline. 

In order to simplify what this provision does, it provides for the taxation of CNG by the 
"gasoline gallon equivalent" as defined by the federal government. It is NOT a request 
for an exemption from any tax; it merely provides for the proper calculation of the tax to 
be imposed and requests that it mirror the federal government's formula so that 
consistency can be maintained without repetitive action from this General Assembly. 

A "gasoline gallon equivalent" is an amount of CNG which has the same energy content 
as a gallon of gasoline thus providing equality in taxation. As utilization of natural gas 
vehicles continues to grow across the country, it has come to the attention of stakeholders 
that Connecticut defines a gasoline gallon equivalent differently from the industry 
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accepted and federally-adopted standard. This is not necessarily a surprise given that use 
of CNG and other natural gases as fuels for cars and trucks is relatively new. 
Nevertheless, this has caused confusion and instability in the market and a correction is 
required. 

This is the case in Connecticut. The current definition is unique to the State and does not 
represent a true "gasoline gallon equivalent." Section 3 of House Bill5466 will correct 
Connecticut's definition thereby creating uniformity with the federal government and a 
growing majority of the states. In addition, such action is consistent with the General 
Assembly's recognition that reasonable steps should be taken in order to promote the use 
of these types of vehicles so that any impacts on the environment are positive rather than 
negative. 

Thank you for the opportunity to provide this testimony to the Committee, and I 
encourage you to move forward with the proposed bill in front of you. 
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My name is Craig Peters and I am the Coordinator for Capitol Clean Cities of Connecticut. I present testimony today in 

support of Proposed Bill No. 5466. Section 3 of the proposed bill is critical to the development of the natural gas vehicle 

market in the State of Connecticut. 

Currently, the Department of Revenue Services Regs. 12-455a-1 computation of tax on motor vehicle fuels in gaseous 

form states that one gallon of gasoline equals 82.62 cubic feet of natural gas. The Federal Standard, recognized 

nationally as well as Internal Revenue Service Form 720, defines one Gasoline Gallon Equivalent (GGE) of CNG as the 

equivalent of 126.67 Standard Cubic Feet. The difference results in a significant tax increase on each Gasoline Gallon 

Equivalent of CNG sold in Connecticut. 

In an effort to support and promote the Admmistration and the Department of Energy and Environment Protection's 

m1ssion to encourage the use of cleaner alternative fuels for transportation in the Comprehensive Energy Strategy and 

the Draft Clean Vehicle Action Plan, our Coalition is strongly in favor of this Bill. 

By passing this bill, it will encourage further growth in the alternative fuel field, correct the error to reflect the Federal 

Government's formula and make a positive impact on the environment by reducing toxic emissions and greenhouse 

gases. 

Our stakeholders, such as Clean Energy, USA Hauling, All-American Waste, Yellow Cab, and AT&T to name a few have 

invested millions of dollars on CNG stations and hundreds of vehicles and should not be penalized for doing the right 

thmg by reducing our independence on imported o1l and lowering emissions. 

This is not a request for exemption from any tax, it merely provides for the proper calculation of the tax to be imposed 

and requests that it mirror the federal government's formula. 

Attached you will find supporting documentation (IRS Form 720, Dept of Energy Fuel Properties Companson). 

Sincerely, 

Craig Peters, 

Coordmator, Capitol Clean Cities of Connecticut, Inc. 
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Conn. Agendes Regs. § 12-455a-1. Computation of tax on motor vehlde fuels In gaseous form. 

(a) Definitions. As used In this section of the Regulations of Connecticut State Agendes: 

"British Thermal Unit" (Btu) means an amount of heat required to raise the temperature of one pound of water one degree 
Fahrenheit; 

•cubic foot• means a standard unit of gas measurement and Is denned as the amount of gas occupying a cuboc foot of space at a 
pressure of 30 Inches of mercury (approximately 14.7 psi) and a temperature of 60 degrees Fahrenheit; 

"Fuels" lndudes natural gas and propane, as well as other fuels In gaseous form suitable for the generation of power to propel motor 
vehldes; 

"Gallon• means a measure of volume equivalent to 231 cubic Inches. When used as a standard unit of measure for liquid natural gas 
and other liquid ruels, It refers to a gallon of liquid fuel at a temperature of 60 degrees Fahrenheit; 

"Natural gas" means naturally occurring mixtures of hydrocarbon gases and vapors consosting pnndpally of methane, whether In 
gaseous or liquid form; 

'Propane' means a gaseous parafRn hydrocarbon, which becomes liquid under pressure or reduced temperatures; 

"Psi" means pounds of pressure per square Inch. 

(b) The tax Imposed on natural gas and propane In their gaseous forms shall be computed based on their liquid gallon equivalents. 

(c) Compressed Propane (Gaseous Form) Equivalency Table. At 14.73 psi and 60 degrees Fahrenheit: 

1 cubic foot propane = 0.0278 gallons propane 

100 cubic feet propane m 2.78 gallons propane 

1 gallon propane = 35.97 ruble reet propane 

100 gallons propane = 3597 cubic feet propane 

(d) Natural Gas (Gaseous Form) Equivalency Table. At 14.73 psi and 60 degrees Fahrenheit: 

1 cubic foot natural gas a 0.012 gallons natural gas 

100 cubic feet natural gas = 1.2 gallon~ natural gas 

~ 1 gallon natural gas = 82.62 cubic feet natural gas 

100 gallons natural gas = 8262 cubic feet natural gas 

(e) Converting Uters to Gallons. To convert liters to gallons, multiply the number of liters by 0.26417 to determine the equivalent 
number of gallons. 

(f) Temperature and Pressure Corrections. When necessary to correct for temperature and pressure, for example when motor 
vehlde fuels are not measured at 14.73 psi or 60 degrees Fahrenheit, refer to the most recent edition or National Institute of 
Standards and Technology Handbook No. 44 for the proper correctional factors. 

(Effective April 28, 2000.) 

25 Sigourney St., Ste 2, Hartford, CT 06106-5032 I Phone: SGD-297-5962 
Home I CT.- Home I Send Feedbulr. I 5eardll LD;in I Register 

Slate o1 Cannodlclllllill!l!mlr. ~and Wlb SUe eu!]ffly f'!!llcy ~ c 2002-201~ Slalo o1 Calnocllcul 

DRS: 12-455a-1, Computation of tax on motor vehicle fuels in gaseous form Page 1 of 1 
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Alternative Fuels Data Center- Fuel Properties Comparison 

Crude Oil I Fats and ads A by-product · Underground Underground Corn, grains, or Natural gas, 
from sources of petroleum reserves reserves agricultural coal, or, 
such as soy refining or waste woody 
beans, waste natural gas (cellulose) biomass 
cooking oil, processing 
animal fats, 
and rapeseed 

Gasoline Gallon 1100% 11 gallon of B100 has 1 gallon of 5.66 pounds 1 gallon of lNG 1 gallon of E85 1 gallon of 
Equivalent diesel has 103% of the propane has or 126.67 cu. has 64% of the has 73%to methanol has 

113% ofthe energy In one 73% of the ft ofCNG has energy of one 83%ofthe 49%ofthe 
energy of one gallon of energy of one 100%ofthe gallon of energy of one energy of one 
gallon of gasoline or gallon of energy of one gasoline. gallon gasoline gallon of 
gasoline. 93%ofthe gasoline. gallon of (variation due gasoline 

energy of one gasoline. [1) to ethanol 
gallon of 

~ 
content In 

diesel. B20 E85). 1 gallon 
has 109% of ofE10 has 
the energy of 96.7% If the 
one gallon of energy of one 
gasoline or gallon of 
99%ofthe gasoline. [2) 
energy of one 
gallon of 
diesel. 

Energy Content ,1116,090 1128,450 1119,550 84,950 Btu/gal 74,720 Btu/gal 76,330 Btu/gal 157,250 
(lower heating ; Btu/gal (gl Btu/gal (g) Btu/gal for (gl (g) for ElOO(g) Btu/gal (g) 
value) · B100(g) 

www.nfdc.enerqv. qov 1 

Natural gas, Coal, nudear, 
methanol, and natural gas, 
electrolysis of hydroelectric, 
water and small 

percentages 
of wind and 
solar 

1 kg or 2.198 33.70kWh 
lbs. of H2 has has 100% of 
100%ofthe the energy of 
energy of one one gallon of 
gallon of gasoline. 
gasoline. 

I 51,585 Btu/lb 
(g) 

13,414 
Btu/kWh 

2/27/2013 

e 
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Form 720 Quarterly Federal Excise Tax Return 
(Rev. JarusJy 2014) ..,. See the Instructions for Form 720. OMB No. 15<15-0023 

Department altha Treasury 
Internal Revenue SIIMC8 

..,. Information about Form 720 and Its Instructions Is at www.irs.gov/form720. 

Check here rf: F Quarter ending I FOR IRS USE ONLY 

D Final return T 

D Address change Number, street, and room or suite no Employer ldentJDcabon number FF 
~I you have a P.O. box, see the instructiOns) FD 

FP 
City or town, state or provmce, country, and ZIP or lon!!gn postal code I 

L _j T 

II:F.Iit Ill 

IRS No. Environmental Taxes (attach Form 6627) Tax IRS No. 
1'8 Domesttc_!l_etroleum oil spill tax 18 

21 Imported petroleum ~:~roducts oil sprll tax 21 
98 Ozone-d_epletlng chemicals (ODCs) 98 
19 CDC tax on imported products 19 

Communications and Air Transportation Taxes (sea Instructions) Tax 

22 Local telephone service and teletypewriter exchange service 22 
26 Transportation of persons by air 26 
28 Transportation of property by air 28 
27 Use of International air travel facmties 27 

Fuel Taxes Number ol gaOons Rate Tax 
(a) Diesel, tax on removal at terminal rack $.244 ) ~~-''"'""""'•'11\.-:'J 60 (b) Diesel, tax on taxable events other than removal at tennlnai rack .244 
(c) Diesel, taxon sale or removal of blodlesel mixture ~ (not at terminal rack) .244 

104 Diesel-water fuel emulsion .198 
105 Dyed diesel, LUST tax .001 105 
107 Dyed kerosene, LUST tax .001 107 
119 LUST tax, other exempt removals (see Instructions) .001 119 
.35 (a) Kerosene, tax on removal at terminal rack (see Instructions) .244 I --

(b) Kerosene, tax on taxable events other than removal at terminal rack .244 35 
69 Kerosene for use In aviation (see Instructions) - .219 69 
n Kerosene for usa In commercial aviation (other than foreign trade) .044 77 

111 Kerosene for use In aviation, LUST tax on nontaxable uses .001 111 
79 Other fuels (see ln~ructlons) 79 

(a) Gasoline, tax on removal at terminal rack .184 }=~-'=' 
- ~ ~~~ lfi'! ·-- c:..~:;r 

62 (b) Gasoline, tax on taxable events other than removal at tenrunal rack .184 62 
13 Any liquid fuel used in a fractional ownership program aircraft .141 13 
14 Aviation gasQIIne -- .1.94 - -- 14 
112 Uquefled petroleum gas (LPG) .183 112 
118 •p Series" fuels 184 118 
120 Compressed natural gas (CNG) (GGE -126.67 cu. ft.) .183 120 
121 Uquefled hydrogen .184 121 
122 Ascher-Tropsch process liquid fuel from coal (lncludrng peat) .244 122 
123 Uquld fuel derived from biomass .244 123 
124 Uquefled natural gas (LNG) .243 124 
33 Retail Tax-Truck trailer and semitrailer chassis and bodies, and tractor 12% of sales once 33 

Ship Passenger Tax Number of persons Rate Tax 
29 Transportation by water $3 per person I 29 

Other Excise Tax Amount of obUgatlona Rate Tax 
31 Obligations not In registered form $.01 I 31 

Foreign Insurance Taxes- Policies Issued bv fore!Qn tnsurers Premiums paid Rate Tax IRS No. 
Casualty Insurance and Indemnity bonds $.04 

} ' - .~ ~ 
30 Ufe msurance, sickness and accident poDcles, and annuity contracts .01 30 

Reinsurance .01 ~~~~ ~ 
For Privacy Act end Paperwork Reduction Act Notice, see the separate Instructions. Cal No 10175Y Form 720 (Rev.1-2014) 
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PUBLIC HEARING Thursday, March 13, 2014 at 10:30 A.M. in Room 2E of the LOB 
· CT General Assembly 

Reference:. H.B •. No. 5466 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING DEPARTMENT OF REVENUE 
SERVICES' PROCEDURES FOR BACKGROUND CHECKS FOR JOB APPLICANTS, 
APPLICABILITY OF THE ESTATE TAX AND TAXATION OF MOTOR FUEL IN GASEOUS 
FORM. - - -- - . . 

Good morning Senator Fonfara and Representative Widlitz and other distinguished members of your 
committee. I am Mike Morrissey, from Glastonbury. I am also the Connecticut State Director to the National 
Propane Gas Association. Today, I represent our local trade association members who provide propane gas 
serVice to our state. I atn here to speak in support of H.iJ. No. 5466 (RAISED) AN ACT CONCERNING 
DEPARTMENT OF REVENUE SERVICES' PROCEDURES FOR BACKGROUND CHECKS FOR 
JOB APPLICANTS, APPLICABILITY OF THE ESTATE TAX AND TAXATION OF MOTOR FUEL 
IN GASEOUS FORM. . 

Since July 1, 2008 when propane lost its statutory exemption from road tax, it along with natural gas, has 
essentially been penalized when used as an alternate motor fuel. In the case of propane more popularly referred 
as autogas, the penalty has been just over 36% when compared to a standard BTU per gallon measurement to 
gasoline. 

At ~e very least, we need to tax propane autogas equally on a ~TU b~is. Using the referenced chart (lo-..y~r 
heating value -reverse side) produced by the ALTERN ATE FUEL DATA CENTER1

, gasoline is rated 
116,090 BTU per gallon. Propane is rated at 84,950 BTU per gallon. Recognizing this difference in BTU per 
gallon between these two fuels, propane on a cost per gallon should be fairly taxed at a rate of 19.0258 cents 
per gallon versus the current rate of 26 cents per gallon. 

Last week, UPS2 announced they will be purchasing 1000 delivery vehicles operating on autogas and will 
install 50 private fueling stations to support these vehicles for a total cost of almost 70 million dollars. Last 
year, the cities of Shelton and Torrington purchased over 100 school buses which operate on autogas. 

Clearly, autogas is gaining a lot more traction in America and joins over 19 million vehicles worldwide 
operating on it now. Establishing BTU parity on a per gallon basis when it comes to excise tax, is the right way 
to go and will eliminate any penalty a private fleet owner will pay when operating on autogas in our state. 

I would be happy to answer any questions at this time 

1 http:/ /www.afdc.energy.gov/fuelslfuel_ comparison_ chart. pdf 
2 http://www.forbes.com/siteslgreatspeculations/20 14/03/07 /ups-to-benefit-from-fleet-running-on-alternative-fueV 
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Alternative Fuels Data Cente~- Fuel Properties Comparison 

Uodervound Und<ri'Cund Cern, ir>rn.s, or ~'>h.rr>l res. N!h.rroliU, C~l. nud!ar, 
(fffi!rtocts) from sourc"' ofp~Jcleum re=:rves ""!<\'"' Bincr:l'-rrol ~I. or, m ... .h•no~ 1r.d noturolps, 

SUchMS~ reiimnaor waste woody ~ectrolysrs of hydroelectrk, 
bean.s,1•rut! nlbrl'lll iU (cellulose) blomm WBter and sm!U 
cookinr or1.- ~L"II perc.."'l:ii"' . 
anrmalhrts. , •, ~ ' ofv.•nd and 
•ndi'Ol:"'«<f solar 

'·' 
l<lmi 

Eq~alent c!res~hM 1031< of the propaneMs or 12657 cu has &.:!o of th! has7mto methanol has lbs ofH1 has 1\!S 100!iof 
11.3r.otttre enef1Yin one nl<oftht fl ofCNG 1\!S etlei'IV of one S3!i of the 't9!1 of the 1~\oi:Jie the enerr/ of . ~: 

- , i ,. ~~ ~!fiVofpne eJllon of ~n~ofone · 100r.cf~ ,.Uonof ere.T(ofone ene'IY of ohe ~n!liV of one onepllonof · '• 
pUonof easolrne or pllonaf ~=fiYofone psol10!. pllonpsolrne i!llori of · pllon of psoUn,e_ .· psonne 93r. of the psohr.ll!.. ~oncf (varbtlon due gasolrn~ psolrni 

enef1Y of one iUorrr.~(ll to ethBnol 
i!llcn of cort.ent rn 
d~el 920 :as) 1 rauon 
h!.!lO~iof oiE10 has 
th!en-JiVOf 95nirf~ 

onepllonof e.nerrv of on! 
IISollne or pllcnirf 
99~i of the psolrn~[~] 

en!f1Y of one 
i!llon of 

Content :.16,WO 12S,4SO 76,330 aru/pl 57,250 s1.ses M!4 
(Lower heMin& ~tu/i>J lil Btu/pl(iJ lillll (i) for E100 (i) :!tu/pl[i) (i) Stuji:Wh 
value) 

.·, . ~ ( 
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